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Jane’s Jottings 

So my Presidential year is up and 
running having taken over from 
Rosemary and Sandra who had a 

great year which I will try and live 
up to. 

As you know my chosen charity 
this year is SPARKS who are cur-
rently supporting the people and 

communities in Eastfield and  
Barrowcliffe. It was a pleasure to 

welcome Michelle Davison-Ward their CEO to the first meeting 
of my year when she was able to help us all to understand the 
valuable work that she and her volunteers do and the impact it 
is having in the two areas. I hope you’ll all support me in raising 

as much money as we can this year to support their work. 
It is fantastic to report that fun and fellowship is continuing at 
pace this year with members having recently enjoyed the “party 

on the hill” at Hutton Buscel organised by June and a Pimms 
Party in aid of international funds arranged by Christine. Unfor-
tunately I wasn’t able to attend either but reports tell me that 

they were enjoyed by all. We have a packed programme of 
events over the year so I hope as many of you as possible will 

be able to join in the fun. 
 

 

Celebrating  
80th Birthdays 

These Girls know how to 
have fun. 

Congratulations Lynda 
and Anne 

60 glorious years of 
wedded bliss and also a 
move to a new home. 
Congratulations and 
love on your Diamond 
Wedding Anniversary  
David and Diana, from 
all of us. 



  
Past President of Scarborough Inner Wheel 

   Wendy Strefford 
            August 26th 1929 - June 26th 2024 
    
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 It was with great sadness that we received the news that our much-
loved  and respected friend Wendy had passed away peacefully at the 
age of 94 surrounded by her loving Family. 
Wendy joined our Club in 1985, she was already a very busy lady, Mother 
of Five, a Son Christopher and Four daughters. Wife of local business man 
& Rotarian Gerry Strefford. Wendy was also very involved with her Church 
St. Columba’s and with everything else she undertook.  
In 1989/90 Wendy was Club President a post she again gallantly under-
took in 2201/02 when in spite  of advancing years she stepped forward 
when a President could not be found. For more years than we care to re-
member Wendy was Club Secretary, we all wanted her when taking on 
the job of President. Her efficiency and knowledge of Inner Wheel was 
legendary! Wendy had no computer; all her correspondence was pro-
duced on her typewriter and there were never any mistakes! If anybody 
had any questions we knew all we had to do was ring Wendy. She quietly 
supported us all. She was excellent at knitting and a keen member of the 
knitting group. She tried to teach me to knit and after a great deal of pa-
tience quietly but firmly told me I was a lost cause and maybe I should try 
sewing. 
We also knew she had a very dry wit and every so often would drop in 
little pearls of humour that would make you laugh out loud.  
In recent years unfortunately Wendy's health deteriorated until she was 
left bed bound ultimately having to go into the care of St Cecilia's Nurs-
ing Home.  
A truly wonderful lady who I'm sure many of us were privileged to be able 
to call our Friend. 
We have many happy memories of her. 
Our thoughts are with her Children, Grandchildren, & Great Grandchil-
dren, at this sad time, As we remember her with Love.. 
Christine Jaconelli. 

 
 

The speaker at President Jane’s September meeting was 
Michelle Davidson-Ward representing Jane’s charity Sparks 
Sparks is a charity that supports people across Barrowcliffe 
and  Eastfield.   Sparks supports a range of people both chil-
dren and adults who have a great variety of needs from mental 
health, socialising, food help even cookery and housekeeping to 
finance knowledge, careers advice and training in maths and 
english, life skills, baby clinic, counselling, etc etc the list goes 
on.  Although Michellle has a great team of volunteers there is 
always a need for more and it appears that she is on call 24/7.   
  



Richard’s Flapjack 
Many of us have been lucky to enjoy Richard’s Flapjack over the years when we have 
visited the Old Vicarage at Ganton. Christine is submitting the recipe to the Recipe 
Book that D4 International Services are producing to be sold at the Harrogate Con-
ference. With Richard and Christine’s permission I am enclosing it here. It is written 
in Richard’s own hand so you can tell how authentic it is. It is not just any flapjack– 
it is Richard Gretton’s Flapjack! 
 



Birthdays coming up in -November 

Mary Gibson - born in November 1926 

Liz Curry, Val Green, Margot Ball. 
December—Berncie Graham 
January—   Pat Dempsey 
February— Christine G, Jeannette W, Judith G, Liz B, Diana G  

Upcoming Events 
 20th September—Whitby Gin Tour preceded by 

lunch at Penny Hedge. 
 30th September at 12 noon—District Rally at the 

Folk Hall, New Earswick 
 October 4th—Aireborough Charter Day at Bradford 

Golf Club 12 noon 
 October 8th—Past President’s Lunch at the North 

Cliff Golf Club 
 15th October—Autumn Fair at the Stained Glass 

Centre 10am to 12 noon. 
 24th October—Spanish Evening at Scarborough 

TEC, Filey Road 
 3rd December —Club Meeting at the Rugby Club 
 10th December—Christmas Lunch at the Crescent 

Hotel 

Lynda organised a visit to the Seagrown ship but un-
fortunately because of inclement weather we had to 
meet at the Sea Cadet’s HQ. We heard all about the 
science behind the technology. It was a very good il-
lustrated talk. 
CARBON SEQUESTRATION 
Seaweed is a powerhouse of carbon capture, absorbing CO2 from the 
atmosphere and helping to mitigate climate change. If seaweed was 
grown over 9% of the ocean it would take up all of the carbon that has 
been emitted by humankind. 
OCEAN REGENERATION 
Seaweed farms act as underwater forests, producing oxygen and provid-
ing habitat for marine animals including juvenile fish and shellfish. Over-
all seaweed farming can enhance marine biodiversity and increase ocean 
health. 
SUSTAINABLE RESOURCE 
Seaweed is a rapidly growing renewable resource. It requires no fertiliz-
ers, pesticides, or freshwater, making it a highly sustainable crop. It pro-
vides a low carbon and versatile food and seaweed can be used to re-
place high carbon inputs into products such as plastics, fertilisers and 
fuels. 
REDUCING COASTAL PRESSURE 
By moving seaweed cultivation offshore, SeaGrown eases pressure on 
the use of coastal areas, which can be reserved for recreation, tourism, 
and near-shore fishing. 
NUTRIENT ABSORBTION 
Seaweed absorbs excess nutrients like nitrogen and phosphorus. In the 
right place this can help combat pollution from agricultural runoff, re-
ducing harmful algal blooms that can devastate marine environments. 

And then we had lunch! 

The United Nations Environment Programme has identified three planetary crises – cli-
mate change, biodiversity loss and pollution. Seaweed farming can address all three of 
these – whilst offering so many other benefits to coastal communities and the ocean.  



 

Inner Wheel ladies from 
all over the world trav-
elled to Manchester to 
celebrate 100 years of 
Inner Wheel.  
District 4 were represent-
ed and they met Pam Ly-
ons from Scarborough 
Western Australia before 
she visited us. 

There were a lot of photos and posts on Facebook for members 
who couldn’t attend to see what they were missing. 

Our friend from Scarborough, Western Australia 
 
We were delighted to greet Pam Lyons from our sister club in Scar-
borough, Western Australia during her visit to the UK. Pam came to cel-
ebrate 100 years of Inner Wheel at the Manchester Convention and she 
stayed with her cousins in York and visited friends in Malvern. Pam ex-
tended her stay to join us at the District 4 90th celebrations in York 
on June 11th and then we brought her back to Scarborough to meet our 
club members. We held a social evening with Inner Wheel and Rotary 
Club members and enjoyed wine and nibbles and exchanged gifts. Pam 
handed us a donation from her Inner Wheel Club in Scarborough WA to 
support our club charities. We had a super evening and we were sorry 
to say goodbye to Pam when she returned to York. We do hope we meet 
Pam again in the future 
 
 

 



 

LETTER FROM SCARBOROUGH,  

WESTERN AUSTRALIA 

 
Dear Valerie & all members of Scarborough,  
Thankyou Valerie for the lovely glass Inner Wheel Coaster you 
sent over for me via Pam. The sunflower is my latest mosaic.  I 
have to wait now for my son to come to attach it to the wall. 
Today we had our changeover of office bearers.  First we had what 
we call a Winter Warmer lunch with 3 different soups & buns, then 
the July meeting in which I was able to read your last letter with the 
photo of you all with Pam & when we closed the meeting we had a 
quick change of Presidents & then tea/coffee & cake, fruit, cheese 
etc.  After 2 years as President It was a good feeling handing over 
the collar to Barbara.  Barbara was a school teacher & has already 
got a list of guest speakers for us.  She will do things differently to 
me which is really good.  You do not want the same thing all the 
time. 
Pam spoke about the conference & her time up with you all & how 
much she enjoyed herself.  I have just finished reading  the Spring/
Summer Bulletin Pam gave me.  It is very interesting & it is fantas-
tic the club is going from strength to strength after  nearly closing. 3 
clubs in WA   have recently folded & 4 in the Eastern States.  We 
have 3 members transfer from one of the other clubs which is great 
& it looks like we will be inducting 3-4  ladies shortly which will 
bring our membership up to around 30.  I do not think the club has 
ever had that many. 
 The days are short now & around 3.30-- 4.00pm you can feel the 
cold coming in.  When the sun shines it has no warmth in it 
 I do not have any Netflix or Britbox etc only free to air TV.  There 
is nothing much on only a lot of repeats so last night I played some 
records & it was so good.  I listened to Nana Mouskouri & Jim 
Reeves.  
It is 6pm here now so will go & watch some Wimbledon tennis. 
  
Cheerio for now, 
In Friendship 
Tish 

District 4 90th celebrations in York 
 

Several members travelled to York to meet members from 
around the District and celebrate 90 years of District 4. We 
met for coffee at the Theatre Royal before walking to our cho-
sen venue. We met Pam Lyons from Scarborough, Western 
Australia who had returned to York following the Association 
Conference in Manchester to join our District celebrations. 
Most Scarborough ladies had chosen to have a guided tour 
around the Mansion House whilst others opted for a Theatre 
tour, a Hop-on-hop-off bus trip or a sail down the River Ouse.  
The Mansion House guide was excellent and we learnt about 
the history and saw the treasures   
Following the tour we walked to the Merchant Taylor’s  Hall to 
meet the other groups and to enjoy afternoon tea. 
After a good chat we met up with Pam Lyons and we headed 
back to the car park and homeward to Scarborough.  



 

 

 

On a lovely sunny day in August 25 Ladies plus 5 prospective members attended an 
Afternoon Tea Party Andrew's lovely garden in Hutton Buscel.  
The Garden looked wonderful trimmed with Bunting and Balloons.  
June had done lovely Flower Arrangement for the Tables to compliment the white 
linen table cloths and beautiful delicate China.  
Each place setting had a Handmade rose and Friendship motto attached to it.  
There was an excellent selection of homemade sandwichs, savories, scones, cup 
cakes and Stawberries on offer. All catered for by Evelyn. 
Plenty of Fizz served by Val and Team with extra provided by Lynda and Anne B to 
celebrate their 80th birthdays (I know who would believe it).  
We had wonderful Entertainment provided by our very own Songstress Rosemary O 
with her Guitar. Rosemary very soon got us all joining in and Lynda and Christine G 
just couldn't resist getting up to Dancing Queen. 
The Atmosphere was brilliant and everyone went away the better for it.  
A massive thank you to all who helped in any way. To you all for attending but most 
of all to June for her hard work and Andrew for allowing it to go ahead. 
Kindest Regards from Lynda and the Entertainment Team. 
  

 
YORKSHIRE HISTORY CROSSWORD 



 

 

 

  

I want to thank my lovely sub-committee of Lynda N and President 
Jane for helping organise the event, and those super club mem-
bers who helped us three run the event on the night of June 14th - 
Christine Orsler, Pat, Joan Ellis, Anns Coulson and Windle, Lizzes 
Barton and Curry! My thanks to those of you who sold or bought 
tickets, and special thanks to Roseanne for sending the cheque 
for £890 to M.A.F. The band “Grassroots” did a fantastic job keep-
ing the pace up, and those of you who nobly kept friends and fam-
ily dancing relentlessly did a great job too! 80 people came along, 
and we have had interest from a few ladies in possibly joining In-
ner Wheel! Many have expressed their thanks to us for a 
“delightfully entertaining evening”.                        Ro Oliver 

In aid of Mission Aviation Fellowship 

Caller Rosemary 

‘Grassroots’ 
 getting the 
dancers going 

How many Inner Wheelers came 
along 
To Andrew’s country {hic} gar-
den? 
I’ll tell you now of some of what 
went on 
And what I miss I hope you’ll {hic} 
pardon! 
June invited everyone 
Planned the layout, hoped for sun! 
Lynda, Chris Orsler, Anne B and 
Val  
Got things organised 
And when the day arrived  
We all met in Andrew’s {hic} gar-
den. 

 
How many glasses of fizz were enjoyed 

In Andrew’s country {hic} garden? 
I’ll tell you now of some of what went on  

And what I miss I hope you’ll {hic} pardon! 
 When it got to three O’clock 

 Evelyn’s tea was on the dot 
Savouries, sweet, elegance - what a treat! 

More prosecco flowed free 
Thanks to Lynda and Anne B. 

Joy in Andrew’s country {hic} garden! 
 

How many voices joined in the songs 
In Andrew’s country garden? 

Some knew the words, and some just hummed along, 
The notes we missed I hope you’ll pardon! 

 “Summertime” and “Dancing Queen”, 
 Lynda on the tambourine! 

 Sharing our friendship was the theme. 
Then the bunting came down 
And we headed back to town, 

              Leaving Andrew’s peaceful garden. 
                                                                                              Ro  Oliver  Aug. 



Pimms party 
Christine and Richard opened their home, the Old 
Vicarage at Ganton to Inner Wheel members and 
friends to raise funds for International Services and  
to have a good time.  The weather was not  as we ex-
pected for the middle of         July but there was sun-
shine all around the Old Vicarage. Members con-
tributed plates of nibbles and Richard and Christine 
and Rosie kept the Pimms flowing throughout the af-
ternoon. There was a raffle which helped towards raising £453 for 
Lincs to Nepal We all had a lovely time with the men chatting in the 
summerhouse and the ladies socialising in the house. Many thanks 
to ISO Christine.  

 

   

  

 
 
 
 
 

FRIDAY WALKS 
 
We have had some lovely sunny days for our Friday Walks. The 
walk from Cober Hill to the Cleveland Way at Cloughton was 
beautiful and we had a very entertaining lunch at Cober Hill on 
our return. 
The walk around West Ayton was a repeat of one we had done 
last year and it was nice to see things we had missed on our 
first walk. Some of the houses are delightful and I was 
dreaming of which one to buy if I won the lottery! 
Burton Riggs was worth visiting and again the sun shone. We 
walked around 2 lakes and met a lot of dog walkers. On to the 
Byways for lunch and we decided it was a walk worth repeat-
ing. 
Wykeham Lakes was extremely busy with groups of children 
bused in from far and wide to enjoy the water activities. We 
walked around the lake before lunch in the café.  

Cleveland Way 

Burton Riggs 

Lynda had organ-
ised 10 pin Bowl-
ing earlier in the 
year and we had 
enjoyed it so 
much that we de-
cided to repeat 
the bowling 

experience as part of the Friday walks. 
We walked to the Lookout on the Pier for 
lunch so we managed to combine the two. 

 

Olympia Leisure 


